TOWN OF GUILDERLAND

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

APRIL 17, 2013

	Members Present:

  
	Peter Barber, Chairman

Sharon Cupoli

Mike Marcantonio

Tom Remmert

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen, Alternate

James Sumner

Janet Thayer, Counsel




Chairman Barber opened the meeting and pointed out the emergency exits in the event they were needed.

Chairman Barber stated that the continued case of Stuyvesant Plaza had been adjourned to the meeting of May 1, 2013.

MATTER OF MICHAEL RUSSO – 1473 SIVER ROAD

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4380
Request of Michael Russo for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the installation of +/- 100lf of 8ft high fencing in a rear yard.
Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-27 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Michael Russo
Situated as follows:  1473 Siver Road Guilderland, NY 12084
Tax Map #28.13-2-8 Zoned: R15
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 17th of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 9, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 25 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance for the 8' fence, photographs that show the proposed location of the fence, the Town Planners comments, a narrative and drawings of the proposed fence on the property.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to install a 8' high fence along a section of the rear yard.  No planning objections."

Michael Russo, applicant, presented the case.

Chairman Barber stated that the code basically states that a fence can be up to 6' high.  Chairman Barber asked the applicant why he needed a 8' high fence.

Mr. Russo replied that the adjoining property is at least 2' higher in elevation than his property so if a 6' high fence was put up, it would not allow him much privacy.

Chairman Barber asked Mr. Russo if he had a chance to talk to his neighbor about the fence.

Mr. Russo stated that he has not seen them to talk to them, but he does get along well with them.

Jackie Siudy stated that the neighbor did come to the Building Department and review the file but did not have any objections to the fence.

Chairman Barber stated that they have to be careful to not set a precedent.  Chairman Barber stated that the Board usually holds to the 6' high fence, but he does understand the applicant's reason for wanting the 8' fence.

Chairman Barber stated that the back of the property is on the Pine Bush Preserve so nobody behind him could see the fence; the only people impacted by the fence would be the neighbor that does not have any objection.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4380
Request of Michael Russo for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the installation of +/- 100lf of 8ft high fencing in a rear yard.
Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-27 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Michael Russo
Situated as follows:  1473 Siver Road Guilderland, NY 12084
Tax Map #28.13-2-8 Zoned: R15

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  The Zoning Department has indicated that the neighbor most affected by the application reviewed the file and had no objection to the granting of this request.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

The Board further finds that the granting of this variance will not cause an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood, will not be detrimental to nearby properties and will not set a precedent due to the uniqueness of the situation.  This uniqueness is based upon the fact that 1) it is only on one side of the rear property with the other property being 2 to 3 feet higher than this property and 2)  the neighbor that is most affected has no objection to this request.  

It also appears that the fence is shielded from view from the front by bushes and trees.

The rear of the property is bordered by the Pine Bush Preserve and will not be viewed by any people unless they are in the preserve.

For these reasons, I move that there will be no negative impact upon neighboring property owners and that the variance should be granted.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF CATHLEEN SALADIS – 23 RUTH TERRACE

Tom Remmert read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4381
Request of Cathleen Saladis for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the replacement of +/- 220lf of existing fencing with 5ft high privacy fencing in a front yard.
Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-27 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Cathleen Saladis
Situated as follows:  23 Ruth Terrace Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map #52.18-1-12 Zoned: R15
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 17th of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: April 9, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 32 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance for a front yard fence, the Town Planners comments,  maps and photos that show the existing fence and the proposed location of the new fence, and a brief narrative. 

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to replace a wooden fence with a vinyl fence in a front yard on a corner lot.  The location does not impede any corner sight distance.  No planning objections." 
Cathleen Saladis, applicant, presented the request.

Chairman Barber stated that the applicant currently has a 4' high fence that has fallen down.

Ms. Saladis stated that the wooden posts and concrete are rotting out.

Chairman Barber asked why they were going from 4' to 5' high.

Ms. Saladis just felt that it would provide that much more privacy.

Chairman Barber stated that it is well off of the road and will not have impact on the sight distance.

Chairman Barber stated that when you have corner lots there are two front yards and two front yard restrictions.  The Board typically allows property owners to treat one of those front yards as a side yard and as long as there are not any impacts upon the intersection or sight distance it would not be a problem.

Tom Remmert asked what color the fence would be.

Ms. Saladis stated that it would be white.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4381
Request of Cathleen Saladis for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the replacement of +/- 220lf of existing fencing with 5ft high privacy fencing in a front yard.
Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-27 & 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Cathleen Saladis
Situated as follows:  23 Ruth Terrace Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map #52.18-1-12 Zoned: R15
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

This is a corner lot, which has two front yards and more importantly, two front yard setbacks.  In similar corner lot applications the Board has allowed the property owners to treat one front yard as a side yard if two conditions are met.  1 - that the fence will not impede sight distance at the intersections for vehicles or pedestrians and 2 – that the fence will not negatively impact neighboring properties.

The Board finds that the proposed fence will replace an existing fence and as noted by the Town Planner is not impeding sight distance at Ruth Terrace and Joseph Terrace.

The proposed five-foot fence will replace an existing four-foot fence that is in poor condition.  The new fence will be placed where the current fence currently exists and will not impact neighboring properties.

While the new fence is one foot higher than the existing fence, the new fence is heavily landscaped and the appearance of the fence will be improved by these upgrades.

The Board further finds that replacing the fence as proposed will not make a negative impact on neighboring properties.

For these reasons, I move that the Board grant the variance as requested subject to adherence to the plans as submitted and continuing maintenance of the fence.

The Zoning Administrative Office is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

OTHER:

The minutes of 1-2-13 were approved.  Vote 5 – 0.

Hawes Road - Verizon

The Board authorized Jackie Siudy to work with the applicant regarding the color choice of the Hawes Road Verizon equipment structure.  Vote 5 – 0.

The meeting adjourned at 7:50pm.     
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